Great Basin College
Student Government Association
Minutes
12:30 P.M. February 21st, 2014
Battle Mountain – GBC BM 1
Elko – SGA Meeting Room LCSL 122
Ely – GBC 118
Pahrump – PVC 120

Winnemucca – GBC 109
I. Call to Order 12:35PM
II. Roll Call

Executive Board

Alex Porter, President



Present
Isaac Duran, Vice President


Present
DeMarynee Saili, Secretary


Present
Adriana Mendez, Student Advocate

Present

Battle Mountain Senator

Rebecca Linville




Present
Elko Senators
Laura Avila




Present
Amanda Phizacklea



Present
Bryce Powell




Present
Kevin Powell




Present
Maribel Vera




Present
Ely Senators
Lisa Harrison




Excused
Paula Moore




Excused
Pahrump Senators

Jacqueline Lopez




Excused
Kip Magee





Present
Winnemucca Senators
Yezenia Poulsen




Present
Marisela Ramirez




Present
III. Introduction of Guests






Information
Elko: Director of Environmental Health, Safety and Security, Pat Anderson; and KayLee Linville.

Pahrump: Tommy Miller.
IV. Public Comment
                                                 
                        Information
· None.
V. Approval of Agenda






Information / Action

A. Senator K. Powell moved to approve the agenda for February 21st, 2014. Senator B. Powell seconded. DISCUSSION: None. Motion passes unanimously.
VI. Approval of Minutes






Information / Action

A.  Senator Phizacklea moved to approve the minutes for February 14th, 2014. Senator K. Powell seconded. DISCUSSION: There should not be an XII item because that description should be under the Winnemucca Senator Report. Motion passes unanimously. 
VII. President’s Report 






Information / Action
President Porter reported on the following:

· He said that he had to reschedule his meeting with Vice President for Student Services, Lynn Mahlberg, to next and didn’t have one this week.
· There was an E-Learning committee meeting on Wednesday, February 19th. The remedial Math and English course work groups are continuing. It sounds like Math has vendors of programs to look at, and the English work group said that they haven’t found a vendor they feel comfortable with yet. They also talked about setting up a timeline for completion, which is planned for next year.
· He talked about the Low Yield review committee with regards to the Agriculture program, and has been in contact with Vice President of Academic Affairs, Mike McFarlane; President Curtis, and the members of the committee itself. The SGA Executive Board met with the Executive Board of the Aggies Club and talked to them in more detail about the low yield review. He talked to President Curtis and Vice President for Academic Affairs, Mike McFarlane, and he will be able to talk to the committee about the students’ opinion about the low yield review.
· He is hoping to send out a summary of the Tuition and Fee Student Forum to the faculty and/or anyone who would like a copy. He was thinking of sending it out to the Board of Regents as well.

· The Foundation Dinner Dance is tomorrow at 6PM, and there is a table for eight students. The Elko Officers will be the eight students to attend. 
· February 27th will be the Board of Regents ad hoc Committee on Institutional Service Areas, and that agenda has been posted to the Nevada System of Higher Education (NSHE) website.
· He said that there will be no meeting on March 7th because he and Vice President Duran will be attending the Board of Regents meeting, and no meeting on March 28th as well due to Spring Break. He encouraged all the Officers to get in their agenda requests soon for any events in March or April, especially for graduation parties.
VIII. Vice President’s Report






Information
Vice President Duran reported on the following:

· He said that his SOLAR meeting was yesterday, and there were 20 attendees with participation from every club. He was thinking of including the Winnemucca Center in the SOLAR meetings and have an IAV connection for Senator Poulsen, as Vice President for The Battle Born Veterans Club, and the other Battle Born Veterans Club members. There is no SOLAR meeting on March 6th due to Board of Regents. The next SOLAR meeting is on March 13th and future meetings will be scheduled from there on.
· The agenda for the Board of Regents meeting was posted. Two instructors from GBC are up for tenure: Steve Theriault and Laura Pike. The Regents Scholar awards are on the agenda as well.
· They are now getting ready for the Edibles for Education food drive, and March Madness Week.

· He and the rest of the Executive Board had very important discussions last night, and they have very big plans for the rest of the semester.
IX. Treasury Report







Information / Action
· None.
X. Student Advocate’s Report





Information
Advocate Mendez reported on the following:

· She said that she was at Truckee Meadows Community College (TMCC) on Wednesday for their transfer fair. There are students interested in transferring to GBC because of the different bachelor programs that GBC offers.

· She attended the GEAR UR Professional Development training this morning. It is for the PI’s (which is her role with GEAR UP for GBC), Ambassadors of the institutions, and the SPIFs. 
· She and four others will be administering the Accuplacer to 226 Spring Creek High School juniors for four days next week. She and the Director of Enrollment Management and Students with Disabilities, Julie Byrnes, have found a way to speed up this process. 
· Wednesday, March 12th will be the GBC and School District partnership workshop. Principals, Vice Principals, Counselors, Teachers, etc., will be on campus to learn more about Tech Prep, dual credit, and the upcoming changes for these programs. 
XI. Senator Reports







Information

A. Battle Mountain
· Senator Linville said that she is getting ready for March, and that she and Center Director, Ami Rogers, will be meeting to talk about the events.
B. Elko

· Senator Phizacklea said that they are getting ready for their events next month. They came up with a new event called Lunch and Crunch; and for this event they will be handing out lunch boxes. Fliers are done and they need to put in agenda requests.

C. Ely
· None.
D. Pahrump
· Senator Magee said that he and Senator Lopez will be meeting with Center Director, Diane Wrightman, to discuss and plan events before Spring Break. In March, they will be having a certified six week program called “Emerging Leaders”, and they are encouraging more students to participate in this class.
E. Winnemucca
· Senator Poulsen said that they set out snacks for the students. She also said that after the Student Forum, both she and Senator Ramirez were interviewed by a representative from the Humboldt Sun and they talked about what was discussed at the Student Forum. 
· Next week is their Coffee Station event and it’s on Monday and Tuesday. They are getting ready for their Leprechaun Spotting, and they are going to talk to the United Blood Services about having a blood drive for one of their March events. 
· They are currently looking for students to run in the SGA Spring Elections, and they have been talking to a few who have said that they are interested.
XII. Committee Reports






Information / Action

A. Bylaws Revision

· Chair Porter said that he sent out e-mails to his committee members. He is currently trying to figure out the best meeting time for everyone in his committee, so everyone can get on board. They will be talking about what they have to deal with and what needs to be changed. He would like to meet with everyone face-to-face.
B. Community Outreach

· Chair Saili said that she is currently trying to figure out the system, and that she will e-mail her committee members as soon as she gets everything situated.

C. Facilities
· Chair Duran said that as of February 21st, there was $22.50 from the SGA Game Room. 

· He will also be meeting with his committee members to talk about the Game Room and what needs to be done in that area.

D. Programming Board

· Chair Duran said that he is currently looking at everyone’s schedules and figuring out the best time for meetings. He will also be sending out an e-mail to his members next Wednesday. 
XIII. Unfinished Business
· None. 
XIV. New Business
A. Graduation & Commencement Speaker

  Information / For Possible Action
SGA Officers discussed GBC Graduation planning, which included SGA contributions and selection of a commencement speaker. DISCUSSION: President Porter wanted to discuss graduation because there are new Senators that do not know this process. There is a budget line item set out for graduation, and it was approved in June of 2013 for $1,000. This $1,000 will be for refreshments and drinks. 
In the past, one of SGA’s duties was to vote on a Commencement Speaker, but this year they were notified by the Graduation Committee that President Curtis wanted to stream line graduation a little bit more. A part of this process was President Curtis’ idea to have the Honorary Baccalaureate Recipient be the Commencement Speaker, who would give one speech instead of having two people give two separate speeches. They were told that SGA would still be able to have an input on who the Commencement Speaker should be. However, the Honorary Baccalaureate Recipient has already been selected by President’s Council. President Porter also said that they have three options: (1) they could agree with the Honorary Baccalaureate selection as the Commencement Speaker, who is John Pryor: who was previously a faculty member, Foundation Director, and is now GBC Emeritus; (2) they could agree with the Honorary Baccalaureate Commencement Speaker, but change who the speaker is; (3) or they could say that they don’t agree with the Commencement Speaker, and they would like a voice in who that is. 
Senator K. Powell said that having one speaker could cut down the number of speeches given and shorten the time of graduation since the speakers aren’t given a time limit. Senator Phizacklea recommended Steve Theriault, who is a GBC instructor, but Director of Environmental Health, Safety and Security, Pat Anderson, said that he is Faculty Senate Chair this upcoming year so he is the Graduation Marshal and will be calling the names of the graduates. President Porter recommended Vice Chancellor of Academic and Student Affairs, Crystal Abba, and he has been in contact with her and she said she would be able to do it. Senator Poulsen said that she appreciates President Curtis’s approach in shortening graduation, but she said that it’s important for students to have a say in their graduation. Vice President Duran said that he recommend Regent Stevens, who was the Commencement Speaker at graduation last year; he was excited because not only was he graduating, but that he had a say in who the Commencement Speaker was. He also said that it is a necessity to have student input in their graduation, and they should be a part of it. 
Director of Environmental Health, Safety and Security, Pat Anderson, said that it is safe to not do a formal vote on anything under this item, but to have a census type of vote. President Porter asked everyone if they are certain that they would like to pick and choose who the Commencement Speaker is, to which all the Officers agreed. 
B. GBC Faculty Workload Policy


  

Information
SGA Officers discussed the drafted GBC Faculty Workload Policy, specifically any impact it had to GBC Students. DISCUSSION: President Porter said that this had been brought up at the last President’s Council meetings and that he wanted to bring it to SGA’s attention and get their opinion on this matter. Vice President for Academic Affairs, Mike McFarlane, was concerned that there was no wording in the policy that promoted being on campus. President’s Council discussed how Classified Staff would receive complaints from students because they were unable to get in touch with their instructors, through e-mail, phone calls, and/or going to their offices. Instructors who have been here a while don’t have to be on campus because they don’t have to set up documents, set up class work, or to work on the generals of a class. 
President Porter also said that some of the complaints he receives are usually from the students who procrastinated and tried contacting the instructor either on weekends, the day the assignment is due, or ten minutes before class starts. However, Director of Environmental Health, Safety and Security, Pat Anderson, said that there are instructors who do have unrealistic office hours. Senator Poulsen said that she hasn’t heard anything from students, but she will ask and she will e-mail President Porter and let him know. Senator Magee said that students have complained to him as well, and it was brought to their center administration’s attention. Senator Poulsen and Senator K. Powell said that there needs to be consistency with the faculty. Checking a certain e-mail inbox and making sure that they are in their office during the office hours they post on their doors or on their syllabus. Vice President Duran said that our faculty likes their free time as well, and that their free time is reserved for their families. President Porter said that some faculties in the past have counted their off-campus duties as office hours.
Teaching faculty who have internet classes do not have to be on campus to complete their work, but they would count those as the expected 35 hours. They are not physically on campus because they are working on grading papers and exams, setting up modules, etc. Everyone suggested that the wording on the policy needs changing so that the instructors’ 35 hours on campus are mandatory, or to have a set schedule so that it is easier for students to follow and plan their schedules around. 
XV. Public Comment







Information

· None.

ADJOURNED 1:48PM

DATE: ______________________

SGA PRESIDENT: ______________________________________ 
